Psychiatric Bulletin (2009), 33, 55-57. doi: 10.1192/pb.bp.107.019158

# original papers

#### ORIANA CHAO AND GORI KUTI

### Supporting children of forensic in-patients: whose role is it?

#### AIMS AND METHOD

To investigate whether children are in contact with their forensic in-patient parents and whether they are offered support regarding their parent's mental health and offending issues. A questionnaire was completed on in-patients in two medium secure units.

### RESULTS

Only 69 of the in-patients surveyed had children aged 18 or under, but only 25 had contact with their children. Support was offered in 14 cases and accepted in 10. Many patients had lost contact with their children.

#### CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS

Children of forensic in-patients appear to be a neglected group, with limited attempts made to support them. In the absence of specific difficulties of their own, the onus may be on forensic mental health services to initiate contact.

'Children with a parent with mental illness often fall through the professional net and are seen as nobody's responsibility. Nothing is explained to them, and they often receive no help at all to deal with the effects of the parent's illness' (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 2004).

It is usual psychiatric practice to assess the risk that might be posed to a child by a mentally ill parent and for trusts to provide guidance on child visiting. However, little attention has been paid to relations between detained forensic in-patients and their children, either from the parent's or the child's point of view, beyond simple statements of principle (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 2002). In particular, the potential impact of parental mental illness on children tends to receive little consideration from psychiatric services. They generally restrict their interest to whether or not it is safe for the children to visit or to have other contact with the detained parents. As the Fallon inquiry demonstrated, the focus of concern has been about protecting children from victimisation from their parents and other patients (Fallon et al, 1999). Meanwhile, there has been little interest in the negative impact of separation on both parents and

This is a problematic area to tackle in all psychiatric in-patients. There are added complications within the forensic setting, as the issue of offending may need to be addressed in addition to mental illness. There may be difficulties in terms of revealing or understanding the offending, which complicates the already sensitive issue of a serious mental disorder and the impact that this may already have had on the development or maintenance of relationships between parent and child. In some cases, the offending will have involved another family member as a victim, which is likely to have a particularly destructive effect on relationships within the family. Yet, adult mental health services do not have responsibility for their patients' children, whereas the role of social services (where these are involved) is strictly focused on the child. Child and adolescent mental health services, which arguably would have the expertise to deal with the parentchild relationship, are over-stretched and reluctant to become involved with children who do not have mental illness or severe psychological problems.

We wished to explore these issues in a sample of in-patients in two medium secure units who had children aged 18 or under. The aim was to find out the proportion of patients who had children in this age group, whether or not they were in contact with them and the extent to which the services treating the parent had offered any support to the children.

#### Method

This descriptive retrospective study was conducted at two medium secure units in London. A census of in-patients in each unit was conducted and those with children aged 18 or under were identified. Further details were then recorded using a standard form: basic information about the parent, children, contact between the child and the parent and details of any support provided by the multidisciplinary team (see the online data supplement to this paper). Information was obtained from in-patient notes and missing data were obtained from social workers and responsible medical officers.

#### **Results**

There were 324 in-patients in the two medium secure units surveyed: 69 had children (21%; 12 (38%) of the 32 female and 57 (20%) of the 292 male patients). The patients were ethnically diverse. Almost all had a diagnosis of psychotic illness, were commonly detained under Part III of the Mental Health Act 1983 and had often committed offences of interpersonal violence (physical violence, including homicide) (Table 1).

#### Children

On average, the patients had two children each. Many of the male patients, but fewer female patients, had lived in a nuclear family at some time prior to their admission to hospital. A minority had been primary carers of their children – more likely, if they had been part of a nuclear family ( $\chi^2$ =9.6, d.f.=1, P=0.02) and if they were not born



Female patients	Male patients
12	57
27–45 (37)	20-48 (37)
42	21
25	44
8	19
25	16
100	90
75	88
66	60
	patients  12 27–45 (37)  42 25 8 25 100 75

in the UK ( $\chi^2$ =3.9, d.f.=1, P=0.048). The great majority of the children of the male patients lived with their other parent, but this was not the case for female patients; several children lived abroad. Childcare proceedings were much more common for the female patients ( $\chi^2$ =10.2, d.f.=1, P=0.001) than male patients and more likely when the patient was not the primary carer ( $\chi^2$ =5.8, d.f.=1, P=0.016) (Table 2).

#### Contact and support

Female patients had more contact with their children, including supervised visits. Support was offered in a minority of cases. It was more likely to be offered when the children had supervised visits ( $\chi^2$ =11.7, d.f.=1, P=0.01) and where the parents were still in a relationship together ( $\chi^2$ =4.2, P=0.04). When offered, support was usually accepted. In most cases, it was provided by the hospital social worker (Table 3).

Common reasons for absence of contact (and support) were a lack of knowledge of the children's

Table 2. Children and families		
	Female patients, %	Male patients, %
Nuclear family Primary carer Children living with other parent Children abroad	33 33 8	58 23 72
Childcare proceedings	33 75	25 23

Table 3. Child contact and support		
	Female patients, %	Male patients, %
Any contact with children	58 42	32 21
Supervised visits Support offered	33	18
Support accepted	75	70

whereabouts and adoption. Other reasons included: children living abroad; the nature of the offence, particularly sexual offences against a child under the age of 16 or where a family member was the victim; and the children being frightened of their parent. Several of the children were too young to be offered support.

#### Discussion

It is striking that less than a third of patients with children had any contact with them. There are many reasons for this. Many of the patients came from unstable backgrounds, with a history of dysfunctional relationships and a resultant loss of contact with both partners and children. In some, there was a history of abuse and others may not have been capable of parenting, such that the only option was for their children to be put up for adoption. However, for those children of forensic in-patients that can be contacted, it is important that they have the opportunity to ask questions. They may have built up a frightening picture of their mentally ill parent which may or may not be based in reality.

In those patients where it was possible to contact the children, the question arose as to whose responsibility it was to address the children's needs. Child and adolescent mental health services are stretched and reluctant to become involved with children who are unlikely to meet their referral criteria, whereas adult forensic services have concerns that they lack expertise in dealing with children. Additionally, adult forensic services may be perceived as leaning towards the interests of their patients. Certainly, comprehensive knowledge of the patient is essential in being able adequately to discuss and explain, but not necessarily justify, the difficulties the parent may have. For this reason, it was common for a member of the multidisciplinary team, usually the social worker involved in the care of the patient, to provide this input.

The offer of support from forensic mental health services may not be deemed acceptable, particularly where a member of the family was the victim and may feel that the patient has escaped punishment. Similarly, if the primary carer, for whatever reason, does not consent to contact with the team, the children may not be able to clarify uncertainties about their mentally ill parent, and may not feel able to discuss their parent with their carer for fear of causing them distress. In these situations, a member of the multidisciplinary team can attempt to speak to the carer and offer to meet them. The patient too should provide consent prior to discussion with the family.

The catchment areas of the two units studied here cover some of the most ethnically diverse inner-city boroughs in the country (Office for National Statistics, 2003). Several patients and their partners did not speak English, although their children were generally fluent in English. Family welfare organisations may be able to assist in such cases as they have an understanding of various languages and cultures. However, they should only be used in consultation with the multidisciplinary

team, as such organisations are unlikely to have sufficient familiarity with the case in order adequately to address the needs of the child or be sufficiently knowledgeable about issues of confidentiality. Patients and families may resist support from cultural organisations for fear of the local community becoming aware of their situation. Stigma and discrimination surrounding mental illness are prevalent and this may be more so among ethnic minority groups (Office of the Deputy Prime Minister, 2004).

The children of forensic in-patients are a difficult population group to access. Although we are encouraged to consider 'patients as parents', guidance given to forensic psychiatrists places an emphasis on risk assessment and working with the parent, but not the child (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 2002). Even so, although child protection procedures and the best interests of the child are central to the regulation of visits to patients in secure psychiatric units, it would seem that the responsibility of forensic mental health services towards the children may extend beyond this, and that offering support where possible is good practice. A collaborative approach involving other agencies may be the best way to undertake this.

#### **Declaration of interest**

None.



#### Acknowledgements

We thank the social workers for their assistance in data collection and Dr David James for his helpful comments.

#### References

FALLON, P., BLUGLASS, R., EDWARDS, B., et al (1999) Report of the Committee of Inquiry into the Personality Disorder Unit, Ashworth Special Hospital (vol. 1) (Cm 4194, II). TSO (The Stationery Office)

OFFICE FOR NATIONAL STATISTICS (2003) Census 2001: Key Statistics for Local Authorities in England and Wales. TSO (The Stationery Office).

OFFICE OF THE DEPUTY PRIME MINISTER (2004) Mental Health and Social

Exclusion: Social Exclusion Unit Report. Office of the Deputy Prime Minister.

ROYAL COLLEGE OF PSYCHIATRISTS (2002) Patients as Parents. Addressing the Needs, Including the Safety, of Children whose Parents have Mental Illness (CR105). Royal College of Psychiatrists.

ROYAL COLLEGE OF PSYCHIATRISTS (2004) Partners in Care: Being Seen and Heard. Royal College of Psychiatrists.

\*Oriana Chao Locum Consultant Forensic Psychiatrist, Bracton Centre, Bracton Lane, Dartford DA2 7AF, email: orianachao@doctors.org.uk, Gori Kuti Staff Grade in Forensic Psychiatry, Centre for Forensic Mental Health, Hackney, London

Psychiatric Bulletin (2009), 33, 57-60. doi: 10.1192/pb.bp.107.017947

#### CAMILLA HAW, GRAEME YORSTON AND JEAN STUBBS

## Guidelines on antipsychotics for dementia: are we losing our minds?

#### AIMS AND METHOD

The National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE) and the Royal College of Psychiatrists have each issued guidance on the use of antipsychotics for behavioural and psychiatric symptoms of dementia (BPSD). We sent all old age psychiatrists an anonymous questionnaire asking for their opinions on these

documents and for details of their use of antipsychotics for BPSD.

#### RESULTS

The response rate was 202 out of 648 (31.2%). The two documents, though similar in content provoked very different responses, with the College guidance being much more favourably received. All respondents

prescribed antipsychotics for BPSD, most commonly quetiapine.

#### CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS

When prescribing antipsychotics for behavioural and psychiatric symptoms of dementia, psychiatrists should take both NICE and College guidelines into account and use their clinical judgement.

Individuals with dementia commonly manifest behavioural and psychiatric symptoms of dementia (BPSD) such as aggression, agitation, psychotic symptoms, sleep disturbance and wandering. The off-label use of antipsychotic drugs to treat BPSD is widespread. Studies from around the world have reported that 25–40% of elderly residents in long-term institutional care receive antipsychotics (Hagen et al, 2005; Snowdon et al, 2005; Alanen et al, 2006; Rochan, 2007). A UK survey found 32% of patients in care homes with dementia were prescribed antipsychotics (Alldred et al, 2007). In 2004, the Committee on Safety of Medicines warned of the increased risk of cerebrovascular events with risperidone and olanzapine and said these drugs should not be used to treat behavioural problems in older adults with

dementia (Committee on Safety of Medicines, 2004). The Royal College of Psychiatrists' Faculty of the Psychiatry of Old Age and other stakeholders responded by issuing guidance laying down good practice guidelines for the use of antipsychotics in the treatment of BPSD (Working Group, 2004). Further guidance from the Royal College of Psychiatrists was later thought necessary due to reports of inappropriate interpretations of the earlier documents, for example patients having their antipsychotics abruptly withdrawn (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 2005). More recently, the National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE) has issued a national clinical practice guideline on dementia with firm recommendations about the pharmacological treatment of dementia (National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health, 2007).